Ask A Vet: Give Heartworm Prevention a Shot
Sunday, October 14, 2012
Dear Dr. Weldy’s,  

I remember that there was once an injection that was given to my dog to prevent heartworms.  Why was that taken off the market, and is it available now?

-Concerned Owner


Dear Reader,

     You are correct that there was once an injection available that prevented heartworms.  The active ingredient in the product is moxidectin.  This drug has been approved for use in many animals, including dogs, for treatment and control of internal and external parasites.  This injection came on the market in 2001 as an injection to prevent heartworm disease that would last for 6 months. 
     As you may recall from previous discussions, heartworms are a parasite that can live in the heart and lungs of dogs and can cause heart failure.  Heartworms are transmitted by the bite of an infected mosquito.  This infection can be very dangerous and treatment can be costly.  Heartworm preventatives are a great way to keep our pets safe from this common disease.
     Most heartworm preventatives are given orally or topically once a month by dog owners.  Unfortunately, our busy lifestyles can sometimes interfere with compliance to ONCE A MONTH dosing (which I myself have been guilty of)!
     This injection was developed to overcome the problem of poor compliance with monthly preventatives.  One injection of moxidectin sustained-release product provides 6 months of protection.  That means 2 shots per year instead of one pill every month.
Although tested safe and effective, Sustained release moxidectin was voluntarily recalled after complaints of adverse reactions.  These included facial swelling, itching, digestive, injection site reactions, severe anaphylactic reactions (pale gums, difficulty breathing, collapse) and rarely neurologic reactions.  During the recall, the product was extensively studied and its use was continued internationally.  
     The studies concluded that it is a very effective product in preventing heartworm disease with very few reactions.  Current data shows that from 2008 to 2011, less than 4 out of every 10,000 injections given to dogs resulted in an adverse reaction (mostly mild allergic reactions like facial swelling).  
     It was also shown that giving vaccines at the time of the heartworm preventing injection slightly increased chance for allergic reactions.  For this reason, some veterinarians may recommend delaying time between vaccines and any heartworm preventatives by a week (especially in dogs under 10 pounds). 
     In my opinion, this sustained-release moxidectin injection is safe and effective and a good substitute for owners that are unable to give monthly preventatives to their dogs.  Ask your veterinarian if this is a good match for you and your dog.                                    
-Dr. Jolene Birney
